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The current research describes two experiments comparing dissonance reduction and self-concept activation as explanations for the

question-behavior effect. Using the Implicit Association Test, we found in Experiment 1 that people making a self-prediction

regarding a normative behavior (i.e., recycling) reveal increased levels of self-esteem and self-identity associated with the behavior

(compared to a control group), but did not indicate increased positive attitudes toward recycling. Experiment 2 builds upon these

results by manipulating self-esteem prior to making a self-prediction.  Consistent with a self-concept activation hypothesis,

participants showed increases in self-esteem and self-identity with recycling (the predicted behavior), but no increase in their positive

attitude toward recycling.
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ROUNDTABLE

The Question-Behavior Effect: Current and Future Research
David Sprott, Washington State University, USA

SUMMARY
Asking someone a question about a behavior changes the

ultimate performance of that behavior in the future. This question-
behavior effect was initially demonstrated by Sherman (1980)
using self-predictions to influence both socially desirable (making
a donation to a charity) and undesirable (singing over the telephone)
behaviors. Since that time, two primary groups of researchers have
consistently demonstrated the question-behavior effect and have
elucidated (at least some of) the theoretical mechanisms underlying
the effect.

One group of scholars (who have published research on the
mere-measurement effect) have used scaled intention and satisfac-
tion questions to influence most often non-normative consumer-
related behaviors (e.g., Chandon, Morwitz, Reinartz, 2004; Dholaka
& Morwitz, 2002; Morwitz & Fitzsimons, 2004; Morwitz, Johnson
& Schmittlen, 1993; Williams, Fitzsimons, & Block, 2004). These
researchers have shown such questions to influence a wide-variety
of actions (e.g., first time and repeat purchase of durable and non-
durable goods, product choice, transactions with and defection
from service providers, flossing, drug and alcohol consumption).
The theoretical mechanism expected to underlie these effects is one
based on attitude accessibility, whereby the question makes atti-
tudes accessible which guide future performance of focal behav-
iors.

Another group of researchers (referring to their findings as the
self-prophecy effect) have employed dichotomous self-predictions
to influence behaviors with clear norms associated with the behav-
ior (e.g., Greenwald, et al., 1987; Spangenberg, 1997; Spangenberg
& Greenwald, 1999; Spangenberg, et al., 2003; Sprott, Spangenberg,
& Fisher, 2003). In various settings, these researchers have shown
that self-predictions can reduce the incidence of non-normative
behavior (e.g., cheating on an exam) and increase the rate of
normative behavior (e.g., recycling, health club attendance, donat-
ing to a charity, gender stereotyping, voting). In contrast to an
accessibility perspective, these authors suggest that self-predic-
tions are effective due to the motivation associated with cognitive
dissonance. It is argued that the question simultaneously reminds
people of prior failures to perform the behavior and norms associ-
ated with the target action; any discrepancy between what people
have done and what they know they should do produces dissonance,
which in turn motivates behavior change.

Both streams of research have demonstrated the importance of
the question-behavior effect by reporting findings for real behavior.
For example, Spangenberg (1997) found self-predictions to in-
crease health-club attendance rates up to 6 months after the predic-
tion. Similarly, Morwitz et al. (1993) showed that an intention
measure influenced car purchase rates up to 6 months after the
question was asked. Clearly, the question-behavior effect has
significant implications for businesses measuring future behaviors
and for organizations that may use questions to alter future behav-
ior. As noted previously, research on the theoretical mechanisms
underlying observed effects has documented at least two processes
including attitude accessibility and cognitive dissonance. Both
mechanisms have received considerable theoretical support in the
literature including research demonstrating significant moderators
of observed effects. For example, Morwitz and Fitzsimons (2004)
demonstrated that prior brand attitudes influenced the magnitude of
the question-behavior effect and Sprott, et al. (2003) found that self-

predictions were more effective for those with high (vs. low) social
norms. These findings respectively support the attitude accessibil-
ity and dissonance interpretations.

Although much has been learned about the question-behavior
effect since its introduction over 25 years ago, there is much left to
be studied. Research on the theoretical mechanisms driving these
effects should continue. Clearly attitude accessibility and cognitive
dissonance are likely to underlie at least a portion of the reported
findings, still future investigators should examine potential alter-
nate theoretical processes related to these effects that have yet to be
explored (e.g., implementation intentions). Other promising areas
of research include investigations on the wording of the question
and how such changes in wording may influence the magnitude of
the effect. Prior research suggests that relatively simple (and
outwardly benign) changes to the wording of intention measures
can have differential effects in the theory of reasoned action (e.g.,
Sheppard, Hartwick and Warshaw 1988), similar effects may be
possible regarding the question-behavior effect. As noted previ-
ously, question-behavior effects have been observed for up to six
months after completing the question; such effects are hard to be
accounted for via attitude accessibility and cognitive dissonance.
Future research therefore needs to investigate further the nature of
such long terms effects and the processes by which such effects
manifest. Finally, research needs to investigate additional modera-
tors of question behavior effects—most promising moderators
would be those that help to clarify the processes underlying the
effect.

The purpose of this roundtable is to bring together researchers
interested in this area and to discuss unpublished findings and
directions for future research. As can be seen from the list of
references and those who have committed to attending this
roundtable, a fairly substantial number of consumer researchers
have investigated (or are at least interested in) the phenomenon.
This roundtable is the first of its kind at ACR, although ACR has
been the venue for many informal discussions of this topic over the
years. Having a formal roundtable is hoped to take these discussions
to a new level and stimulate future research into the question-
behavior effect.
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SPECIAL SESSION SUMMARY

Possessions and Identity: Shifting Identities, Shifting Relationships
Jonah Berger, Stanford University, USA

SESSION OVERVIEW
Identities and relationships with possessions often shift, but

we know relatively little about how such shifts influence the way
consumers choose and relate to possessions. Research has shown
that consumers choose products that match their self-concept (e.g.,
Sirgy, 1982), and delineated different consumer-product relation-
ships (e.g. Fournier, 1998), but identities and relationships are often
not static. Even if one assumes that preferences are influenced by
identities, certain identities may be salient at one time, but not
others, and the particular identity expressed by choosing a product
may change. Similarly, consumers’ relationship with products may
shift over time. Some research has begun to examine the effects of
identity salience (e.g., Kleine, Kleine, & Kernan, 1993; Reed,
2005) and shifting product relationships (e.g., Aaker, Fournier, and
Brassel, 2004), but many important questions remain. How might
these shifts influence the way consumers react to and choose
products, as well as consumer satisfaction and well-being?

This session examines the consequences of shifting identities
and product relationships. What happens when consumers choose
a product when one identity is salient, but have to live with the
consequences of their choice when a contrasting identity is evoked?
How do consumers react when other social groups adopt a product
that they had used to signal their identity? What happens when
consumers lose special possessions and what factors moderate this
threat to psychological security? How do shifts in salient identities
change consumers’ attitudes towards and relationships with prod-
ucts? The session examines these, and related questions, as it
attempts to deepen our understanding of the consequences of
shifting identities and product relationships.

Overview of Topics/Issues
The paper presented by LeBoeuf and Belyavsky examines

how shifts in identity salience over time influence consumers’
satisfaction with choice. We often make choices while one identity
is salient, but must live with those choices while a contrasting
identity is evoked. They find that the match between these different
identities moderates satisfaction with choice, and that mismatches
may lead consumers to undo or “revoke” previous choices.

Ferraro, Escalas, and Bettman explore how identity impacts
the way consumers respond to the loss of a special possession. To
protect themselves from future pain, consumers generally become
less attached to possessions after a loss. The magnitude of lowered
attachment, however, depends on attachment style, and consumers
are less able to distance themselves from possessions closely tied to
their identities.

Research by Machin examines how shifts in the set of identi-
ties that are applicable to a person may lead to shifts in product
relationships. Certain products may seem antithetical to a consumer’s
identity at one point in time, but as life course events shift the
centrality of different aspects of the self, the same product may later
be embraced.

Finally, the research presented by Berger and Heath investi-
gates how people react when products that once signaled their
identity are co-opted by out-group members. Products can signal
identity, but if out-group members adopt them, the identity they
signal may change. The studies illustrate that to avoid signaling
undesired identities, people may abandon products that are adopted
by other social groups.

Taken together, these papers highlight not only that identity
influences consumers’ choice of, and relationship with posses-
sions, but also how these choices and relationships are sensitive to
shifts.

We thus expand the view of the identity possession link from
a static, “one moment in time” perspective to a dynamic, interac-
tive, and fluid process. Given the breadth of issues addressed in
these papers, it is expected that the session will be of interest to a
wide audience, including researchers interested in identity, deci-
sion making, and relationships, as well as consumer satisfaction and
well-being.

EXTENDED ABSTRACTS

“I Wasn’t Myself When I Chose That: Identity-Salience
Fluctuations and Post-Choice (Dis)Satisfaction”

Robyn A. LeBoeuf, University of Florida
Julia Belyavsky, University of Florida

People hold numerous social identities reflecting their group
memberships and social roles. For example, a woman may be a
lawyer, a mother, an American, a Democrat, and so on. The salience
of these identities fluctuates in response to environmental cues;
recent research has revealed that consumer preferences also fluctu-
ate to align with the momentarily salient identity (LeBoeuf, Shafir,
and Belyavsky 2007; see also Forehand, Deshpande, and Reed
2002; Reed 2004). Thus, contrary to normative assumptions that
each person holds a fairly consistent preference ordering, people
may instead express any one of several (potentially conflicting)
preferences, depending on which identity happens, at the moment
of choice, to be salient.

This paper investigates consequences of these identity-con-
gruent choices. Although identity salience is inherently fluid,
choices, once made, tend to be fixed. Thus, a decision maker may
make a choice congruent with a currently salient identity and may
be bound to that choice even when another, potentially conflicting,
identity arises. For example, a woman may subscribe to a fashion
magazine while a feminine identity is salient, but may then view
that decision disdainfully if the magazine arrives at work where an
occupational identity is salient. This research addresses such issues.

We first identified a set of preferences that would be affected
by identity-salience manipulations for our participants (University
of Florida business majors). Pre-testing revealed that two potent
identities for these participants were the relatively scholarly, seri-
ous business-student identity and the relatively social, frivolous
University-of-Florida-student identity. We elicited the business
identity for approximately one-half of our sample by asking stu-
dents to evaluate extra-curricular business activities, business
courses, and business graduate programs. We elicited the university
identity for the remaining participants by asking them to evaluate
socializing-oriented extracurricular activities, student-friendly res-
taurants, and university sports teams. Students then participated in
an ostensibly unrelated “consumer preference” study, choosing one
of four movies, one of two prizes, one of four books, one of four
magazines, and one of four small gifts. Choices were constructed so
that half of the alternatives in each choice set were congruent with
the serious business identity (e.g., BusinessWeek, Fortune), but the
others (e.g., Cosmopolitan, People) were congruent with the so-
ciable university identity. Across the five choices, those for whom
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the business identity was evoked selected reliably more serious,
business-congruent alternatives than did those for whom the uni-
versity identity was evoked. Thus, preferences indeed assimilated
to the salient identities.

Next, we sought to establish that identity-salience fluctuations
have implications beyond the moment of purchase, in that they also
impact satisfaction with prior choices. As such, a new sample of
participants completed the above-described procedure, making
choices while either the university-student or the business-student
identity was salient. Participants then completed a 15-minute filler
task, after which we evoked either the same identity as before or the
contrasting identity. To evoke the business identity in this second
stage, participants evaluated issues relating to business education
and listed positive aspects of being a business major. To elicit the
university identity, students evaluated campus issues and listed
positive aspects of being at the university. Finally, participants were
told that we were interested in their current feelings about their
prior choices. For each choice, participants were shown the set of
previously available alternatives and were reminded which they
chose. They were asked to rate their satisfaction with each prior
choice and to rate their likelihood of making a similar choice again
in the future. We averaged these ratings for each choice; a 2 (first
identity) x 2 (second identity) x 5 (item) ANOVA revealed a
reliable first identity x second identity interaction. Those who chose
under a salient university identity later expressed more dissatisfac-
tion with their choices when a business-student identity was evoked,
compared to when the university identity was again evoked. Con-
versely, those who initially chose under the business identity were
more dissatisfied when the university, instead of business, identity
was later evoked.

Thus, people view their prior choices more favorably when the
“experiencing” and “choosing” identities match. We next explored
whether these effects on post-choice satisfaction could lead to
actual reversals of prior decisions. We recruited a new sample who
completed the first elicitation, choice, filler task, and second elici-
tation procedures, as described above. In the final part of the study,
participants were given the opportunity to “switch” from their
original choices and select different items. For each choice, we
showed participants the previously available alternatives, remind-
ing them of their choice and asking them to indicate which alterna-
tive they now preferred. We coded whether, for each item, partici-
pants made a “congruent” second choice, a “more serious” second
choice (compared to the first), or a “more frivolous” second choice.
Across the five items, those for whom the business student had first
been elicited were more likely to switch to a more frivolous option
when the university student was evoked than when the business
student was re-evoked. Similarly, those for whom the university
student was first elicited were more likely to switch to something
more serious when the business, instead of university, identity was
later evoked. A follow-up study replicated these results using
different identities and different choices, thus establishing the
generality of these effects. Thus, when the self who must “live with”
the choice differs from the one who made the choice, people not
only demonstrate dissatisfaction with the prior choice, but may
even desire to switch to an option more congruent with the currently
(although temporarily) salient identity.

Preferences assimilate to the salient identity. This paper shows
that identity-salience fluctuations impact not only choices, but also
retrospective evaluations of choices. Such findings may shed light
on why consumers occasionally “undo” prior decisions (by, for
example, cancelling subscriptions or returning items to stores).
This work, while expanding our understanding of identity salience,
provides a new perspective on temporal inconsistency, suggesting
that people may come to regret choices, and to act inconsistently

with commitments, not always because of calculated hypocrisy, but
because identities dormant during choice may become prominent
post-choice, giving the decision maker a new, potentially contra-
dictory, set of values.

“Attachment Style, Psychological Security, and Consumer
Response to Special Possession Loss”

Rosellina Ferraro, University of Maryland
Jennifer Escalas, Vanderbilt University

James R. Bettman, Duke University
The objects we own often take on special meaning arising from

the use of possessions to satisfy psychological needs (e.g., Belk
1988). Consumers use special possessions to create personal iden-
tity, act as symbols of personal accomplishment, provide self-
esteem, assert individuality, present themselves to others, and help
them through life transitions. Possessions can also serve a social
purpose, providing linkages to other people, integrating one into
one’s family, community, cultural group, and society in general.
Furthermore, possessions may represent who we were in the past
and who we want to be in the future.

Belk (1988) identifies three primary reasons for using posses-
sions to extend self: they give us a sense of security, so we feel
anchored in the world; they are instrumental to knowing who we
are; and they increase status. In our research, we focus on the notion
that special possessions provide consumers with psychological
security. We believe that when special possessions are lost, psycho-
logical security is threatened. We explore how consumers cope
with such security threats arising from the loss of a special posses-
sion, both generally, in terms of thoughts, feelings, and potential
actions, and specifically, regarding how the loss of one possession
affects the extent to which consumers are attached to remaining
possessions.

Hart, Shaver, and Goldenberg (2005) posit a tripartite model
of psychological security in which people are able to buffer them-
selves from apprehension and anxiety through enhanced self-
esteem, strong cultural beliefs, and important relationships. They
suggest that threats to one component of the system can trigger
compensatory responses from the other two components. In our
research, we build on this theory to suggest that possessions can
reflect these three different sources of security (self-esteem, cul-
tural beliefs, and important relationships) and thereby serve as
buffering mechanisms from anxiety. Therefore, the loss of a special
possession linked to one of these important components of the
psychological security system is seen as a threat to that security
source and should trigger compensatory action from one or both of
the other components. We examine what happens to the value we
place on special possessions in one important domain when a
special possession in one of the other important domains is lost or
stolen and cannot be replaced. Will people compensate by increas-
ing the value they place on other special possessions or devalue
those remaining possessions?

We expect that the impact of a possession loss is dependent on
people’s possession attachment tendency. Attachment tendency is
conceptualized as the extent to which an individual uses posses-
sions to define and communicate their sense of self. People high on
attachment tendency tend to derive part of their identity from
possessions. They feel that possessions are central to their identity
and allow them to achieve a desired identity. We expect that the
effect of losing a possession in one critical domain affects the
subsequent importance people attach to other special possessions
and that this effect will be moderated by attachment tendency.
People low on attachment tendency, those who do not use posses-
sions as a communication vehicle for the self, will compensate
differently than people high on attachment tendency.
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We conducted two studies to examine the effects of possession
loss on attachment to other possessions. American participants
drawn from an international Internet survey panel were asked to list
three special possessions, one that was reflective of an important
relationship, one that was reflective of a personal achievement, and
one that was reflective of their cultural worldview. To capture
attachment tendency, we measured how much the participants
initially valued each of these possessions adapting items from
Sivadas and Venkatesh (1995) extended self-scale. We also mea-
sured the importance people placed on each of the three posses-
sions. We then asked participants to imagine that the possession
reflecting cultural worldview was stolen or lost and could not be
replaced and took additional measures of how much value the
participants placed on the two remaining possessions.

We found that attachment to the self-esteem and relationship
possessions decreased after loss of the cultural worldview posses-
sion, with the extent of this decrease moderated by attachment
tendency. Importance placed on the remaining two possessions
decreased. The extent of this decrease, however, was moderated by
attachment tendency. Participants high on attachment tendency
exhibited less of a decrease than participants with low attachment
tendencies. This result suggests that individuals who tend not to use
possessions to define and communicate the self devalue their
remaining possessions more so than do those individuals who do
use possessions for this function.

In Study 2, we compared responses to losing a special posses-
sion to those of two well-known threats to psychological security:
a threat to one’s world view and mortality salience (where one’s
death is made salient). This study examined whether the loss of a
special possession results in a unique pattern of coping, or whether
different security threats lead to similar coping mechanisms. This
study was almost identical to Study 1 except that two additional
conditions were added, one threatening participants’ cultural
worldview and the other making mortality salient. The results in the
worldview possession loss condition replicate the results of Study
1. Responses to worldview threats and mortality salience mirror
those of worldview possession loss.

Our results indicate that after a possession linked to an impor-
tant aspect of self is lost or stolen, the importance that people place
on other special possessions decreases. This suggests that people
may be seeking to protect themselves from the possibility of further
possession loss in the future by devaluing their remaining posses-
sions. However, the extent of the devaluation is moderated by the
overall importance of the possession to self-identity. People high on
attachment tendency do not devalue the two other possessions as
much as do people low on attachment tendency. People high on
attachment tendency rely on their possessions to define and com-
municate who they are. Thus, the extent to which they can devalue
their possessions is limited. Our results also indicate that responses
to two other specific types of psychological security threats are
consistent with the threat of worldview possession loss.

“Identity Shifts and the Decision to Consume”
Jane Machin, Virginia Tech

This research examines how shifts in the gender identity of
women trying to conceive influence their decision to avoid or to
purchase over-the-counter fertility aids. Past research on the rela-
tionship between womanhood and motherhood has focused on one
of three different groups of women: women who already have
children (e.g., Leifer, 1980), women who are pregnant (e.g.,
Lederman, 1993) or women who are child-free (e.g. McMahon,
1998). How the process of trying to conceive influences gender and
motherhood identities has not been addressed. This represents an
important gap since the point at which a woman takes active steps

to try for a baby is often the first time she has seriously addressed
what motherhood means to her. It is also important to consider how
this relationship changes the longer she has to wait to conceive since
identification with a motherhood role is a gradual process (McMahon,
1998). Furthermore, there is no research on how the consumption
of over-the-counter fertility aids influences women’s identity. As
these aids are available over the counter and are relatively cheap
they represent a viable fertility aid for many more women than new
reproductive technologies.

Using a grounded approach, results from a series of qualitative
focus group interviews, together with a textual analysis of home
ovulation test cartons are presented (Auerbach and Silverstein
2003). The focus groups were conducted among women at different
stages in the process of trying to conceive. The theoretical founda-
tion used to interpret the data is based on symbolic interactionism
(e.g. Solomon, 1983) and social identity theory (Tajfel & Turner,
1979). It also draws from the literature on female gender and
motherhood identities (e.g. Skevington & Baker, 1993) to address
the following research questions: (a) what is the gender and moth-
erhood identity for women who are trying to conceive (b) how do
these identities shift as the length of time trying increases and (c)
how does the shifting identity influence their decision to consume
(or not) home ovulation tests. The following is a brief summary of
the main findings.

When women first decide to try for a baby, the motherhood
identity is not a particularly salient or central aspect of their overall
gender identity. Being a working woman, a wife, or a daughter is far
more important to their concept of womanhood. They are not yet
ready to adopt fully the motherhood identity: in fact, the mother-
hood identity is viewed rather negatively and as lower status than
their current gender identity. These women are aware of home
ovulation tests and freely concede the functional benefits of such
aids. However ovulation tests also symbolize artificial conception
and the desperate mother-to-be who cannot conceive naturally,
images that are incongruent with their current gender identity.
Avoiding the purchase and use of such fertility aids strengthens
their identity both as a woman able to conceive naturally and as a
women whose life is not limited solely to children.

As the length of time women try to conceive progresses,
however, motherhood becomes more central to their overall gender
identity, making the consumption of home ovulation tests more
acceptable: these women become very aware that they are in a low
status social group (“infertile women”) and they adopt behaviors to
address this situation. This primarily consists of reinterpreting
negative characteristics in a positive manner, including making
comparisons to a new (lower) status group: they now view them-
selves as women who really want children–motherhood is now seen
as a positive identity–and anything that helps them achieve that
identity is also viewed positively. Home ovulation tests, symboliz-
ing women who really want children, help to reinforce the mother-
hood image: by doing everything they can to have children they are
fulfilling their socially expected feminine role.

The research also provides support for the idea that purchase
avoidance can be a successful identity reinforcing strategy. Achiev-
ing congruence between self identity and product identity has been
highlighted as an important driver for consumption: consumers are
more likely to choose products, brands or stores whose image is
highly congruent with their own identity (e.g. Sirgy, 1982; Belk,
1988). The key motivation in this process is assumed to be one of
approach: consumers actively choose particular brands, products,
services or stores in order to maintain or reinforce a particular
identity (e.g. Kleine, Kleine & Allen 1995). In some circumstances
however it seems likely that the main motivation is actually avoid-
ance: consumers actively choose to avoid consuming particular
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brands, products, services or stores in order to maintain or reinforce
a particular identity (e.g. Wilk, 1997).

“Don’t Confuse Me with Them: Identity-Signaling and
Product Abandonment”

Jonah Berger, Stanford University
Chip Heath, Stanford University

Cultural tastes (e.g. products, attitudes, and behaviors) can
signal identity, but the particular identity they signal may shift
based on the identity of the people that hold them. Tastes commu-
nicate aspects of people (e.g., what type of person they are) to others
and can act as signals within the social communication system (e.g.,
Levy, 1959). People probably assume that a Harley Davidson rider
is tough or prefers beer over wine. But just as tastes often gain such
meaning through their association with similar types of individuals,
their meaning can shift over time if they are adopted by outsiders.
If suburban accountants start riding Harleys in an attempt to seem
tough, the meaning of the taste may change and signal different
characteristics altogether (i.e., wannabe tough guys).

The paper examines the consequences of shifts in the meaning
of cultural tastes. We suggest that when outsiders start to adopt a
taste, original taste holders may diverge and abandon the taste to
avoid signaling undesired identities. The jocks, for instance, may
stop saying a catchphrase once it is adopted by the geeks. Further,
we suggest the cost of misidentification will lead people to be more
likely to diverge from others that are dissimilar. The more dissimi-
lar out-group adopters are to the current taste holders, the more
costly it should be for people to be misidentified as members of the
wrong social group. Snowboarders might not want to people to
think they are akin to skiers, but they probably prefer that mistake
to being thought of as akin to golfers.

In our initial experiment, we first examined whether people
would actually abandon a real possession that was adopted by an
out-group with which they do not want to be confused. Before they
became popular, we sold yellow Livestrong wristbands1 to mem-
bers of a campus dorm (Target dorm). Separate experimenters then
measured the number of dorm members who wore the wristband
before and after the same wristbands also were sold to the “geeky”
Academic Focus dorm next door. As predicted, almost one-third of
Target dorm members abandoned the taste once it was adopted by
the geeks. Further, a control dorm on the other side of campus did
not show such a significant decline in wristband wearing, allowing
us to rule out boredom with the wristband as an alternative expla-
nation. This study provides preliminary evidence that people may
abandon products to avoid undesired identity inferences.

The next study examined our prediction that people should be
more likely to diverge from social groups that are dissimilar.
Students were asked how they would change their use of a catchphrase
they and their friend liked saying if it was adopted by various social
groups (e.g., business executives, janitors, and suburban teenag-
ers). Separate groups of participants rated the social groups on
similarity, liking, or demographic status. As predicted, people
reported that they would decrease their use of the phrase if it was
adopted by other social groups. Further, while people said they
would diverge more from disliked groups, even controlling for
liking and relative status, people were more likely to diverge from
social groups that were dissimilar.

A follow up study found that divergence from dissimilar
groups was mediated by concerns of misidentification. Each par-

ticipant rated how much they would diverge from each social group,
perceived similarity, and desire to avoid being confused as a
member. As predicted, people diverged more, and preferred not to
be confused with, social groups that were dissimilar. Further, desire
to avoid confusion mediated the relationship between similarity
and divergence.

If identity-signaling is driving divergence then people should
care the most about who they share their tastes with in certain
domains, i.e., those that others use to infer identity (e.g. hairstyles
and music tastes as opposed to dish soap or DVD players). A final
study tests this possibility by investigating whether out-group
similarity has a greater influence on divergence in identity-related
domains. Student participants were given 10 different taste do-
mains (e.g., music tastes, DVD player, and hairstyles) which varied
in how much others used them to infer identity (as rated in a pre-
test). In a between-subjects design, they were asked to imagine that
members of another social group (i.e. Business executives, inner
city teens, or Princeton students) had started to copy their tastes in
a particular domain (e.g., Princeton students had started adopting
their favorite type of music). They then indicated what percentage
of the other group would have to adopt the taste for them to abandon
it (e.g., would they abandon if 10% of Princeton students had
adopted? 50%? Never?). These particular social groups were cho-
sen because they were previously rated as equivalently liked but
varied in similarity to the subject population. Results indicated that
as predicted, people said they would abandon tastes that were
adopted by other social groups. Further, both out-group similarity
and the identity-relatedness of the domain influenced the abandon-
ment threshold. Participants required the presence of fewer dissimi-
lar others to abandon a taste, and the abandonment threshold was
lower in domains used to communicate identity. Finally, there was
a similarity x domain interaction; the similarity of the adopting
group only influenced abandonment in domains that people use to
communicate identity.

The identity signaled by a possession can shift over time based
on the identity of the set of people that hold it. This paper illustrates
that to avoid communicating undesired identities, people may
abandon tastes that are adopted by other social groups.
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SPECIAL SESSION SUMMARY

Gazing into the Crystal Ball: How Thinking about the Future Impacts the Present and Relates
to Faulty Memories of the Past

Rebecca K. Ratner, University of Maryland, USA

SESSION OVERVIEW
Consumers’ decisions are often based on a prediction about

future emotional states. For example, the decision to book a spa
vacation could depend on whether a person thinks that he or she will
need a break from work. Recent research suggests that consumers’
affective forecasts are often erroneous. The papers in this session
examine mechanisms that underlie affective forecasts, including
how thinking about the future impacts present experiences, pro-
cesses by which individuals anticipate how they will feel about a
future event after a certain amount of time has elapsed, reasons why
affective forecasting errors persist over time, and ways in which
people’s forecasts about the future can be impacted by erroneous
memories of the past.

The first paper (Meyvis and Nelson) examines how taking the
future into account influences consumers’ current real-time expe-
rience. The results suggest that although people believe that they
will savor upcoming positive experiences and dread upcoming
negative experiences, they actually enjoy the present less when
anticipating positive experience and enjoy the present more when
anticipating negative experiences.

The second paper (Ebert and Gilbert) distinguishes two psy-
chological processes that underlie forecasts about the future: for-
ward-looking (“How will I feel right when the semester ends, and
how will I feel one month after that point?”) and backward-looking
(“How will I feel mid-June, and how will my well-being at that point
be influenced by the fact that I finished the semester one month
before?”). Results suggest that the order in which people consider
these two points in time impacts the judgments they make.
“Backcasting” (the apparent default strategy) is more likely to lead
people to use information about both the impacting event and the
future state than does forecasting.

The third paper (Ratner, Meyvis, and Levav) investigates why
affective forecasting errors persist over time despite disconfirming
evidence. The authors suggest that people’s memories of their
initial forecasts are biased by their present experience, and as a
result people do not realize that they made a forecasting error. They
therefore do not perceive a need to adjust their forecasting strategies
in the future.

The fourth paper (Novemsky, Wang, and Dhar) suggests that
consumers incorrectly anticipate the decreasing trend of enjoyment
from owning a product for products they have not yet experienced.
After a short period of experience, consumers overpredict their
adaptation to the same product, perhaps because they overpredict
their frequency of usage of the product and underweight the
interruption to adaptation from intervening experiences.

Collectively, the papers in this session investigate how people
form affective forecasts based on an integration of their present
affective state and what they recall from their past experiences and
predictions. These papers offer a more dynamic view of affective
forecasts than is typically discussed in the literature in that they
focus more on process than simply documenting the misforecasting
phenomenon.

EXTENDED ABSTRACTS

“Contrasting Against the Future: The Unexpected Effects of
Expectation”

Tom Meyvis, New York University
Leif  Nelson, New York University

Although consumers are unaware of many of the context
effects that have been documented in empirical studies, they do
have an intuitive understanding of contrast effects. In fact, they tend
to generalize contrast effects to domains in which they actually do
not occur. In particular, consumers believe that they contrast
hedonic experiences to other experiences that preceded them (e.g.,
that a regular meal will taste better when it follows a bad meal than
when it follows a great meal). However, previous empirical re-
search has not been able to find strong evidence of these hedonic
contrast effects (e.g., Novemsky & Ratner 2003). Does this imply
that there is no such thing as hedonic contrast effects?

In this project, we examine the effect of anticipated experi-
ences on people’s enjoyment of their current experience and we
observe a data pattern opposite to what has been observed for the
effect of preceding experiences. Although people do not forecast
that future experiences will have a contrasting influence on current
experiences, this is exactly what we find. Three studies indicate that
negative experiences become more negative when consumers an-
ticipate a pleasant experience and positive experiences become
more positive when consumers anticipate an unpleasant experi-
ence.

Of course, this is not the first research to suggest that people’s
current affective state may be influenced by the anticipation of
future experiences. However, previous research has focused on
intuitions about the effects of anticipation rather than the actual
experience of anticipation (Loewenstein 1987, Lovallo & Kahneman
2000). Interestingly, people do not seem to intuit contrast effects,
but instead expect that the anticipation of an unpleasant event will
make them feel bad (dread), whereas the anticipation of a pleasant
event will make them feel good (savoring). Consistent with these
intuitions, people prefer sequences that improve over time (in
contrast to sequences that start out with the best experience), are
willing to pay more for a delayed positive hedonic event (a kiss with
their favorite movie star) than for the same immediate event, and are
willing to pay more to avoid a delayed negative event (a 110 volt
shock) than for an immediate negative event (Loewenstein 1987).
While we do expect such dread and savoring effects to occur in
some actual experiences, our research indicates that many experi-
ences reflect contrast effects instead.

Our first study examined the effect of an anticipated pleasant
sound experience on participants’ experience of the preceding
negative sound experience. Participants listened to 60 seconds of
sound while continuously indicating how irritating the sound was
at each moment. Approximately half of the participants were asked
to listen to a vacuum cleaner for 60 seconds, the others were asked
to listen to the vacuum cleaner for 50 seconds, followed by 10
seconds of pleasant piano music (Glenn Gould’s rendition of the
Goldberg Variations). Real-time (and retrospective) irritation rat-
ings show that anticipating the pleasant music made the experience
of the preceding vacuum noise significantly more irritating.


